Christina Hutchings, Supervisor

12086 M 89 Richland, MI 49083 269-731-4888 www.rosstownshipmi.gov



January 8, 2024

Honorable Senator Gary Peters 416 N. Saginaw Street - Suite #222 Flint, MI 48502

Dear Senator Peters,

ROSS TOWNSHIP is gravely concerned and disappointed with the lack of transparency from the Postmaster Generals' Postal Consolidations. The proposed consolidations planned for the Great State of Michigan with the postal sorting facilities are going to make it harder **if not impossible** to continue the level of service that all of our constituents deserve.

Consider the extended amount of time ballots and voter materials will be in the postal services hands and not in the clerks' hands for processing. This is an issue you need to be concerned about, <u>especially in</u> this election year. Rural carriers are having a challenging time as it is getting their routes completed in a timely manner; adding 50 to 100 extra miles a day with tiny vehicles that are not allowed on the interstate, adds safety concerns for carriers and <u>potentially compromises the safe delivery of election mail.</u>

All local officials are genuinely concerned and upset with the lack of transparency in these consolidations. It is not that change is bad, but let us follow the laws that encourage the Postmaster General to notify local officials and then require him to. (PUBLIC LAW 109-435) Postal Accountability and Enhancement Act of 2006

All local governments in **KALAMAZOO COUNTY** and statewide have sent concerns to Postmaster General DeJoy with **absolutely no response**. This is inexcusable!

As local officials from across the State of Michigan we ask you to be involved now and make the Postmaster General follow the laws of this Great Country of the United States of America.

Respectfully Submitted, on Behalf of The Supervisors of Kalamazoo County,

Christina Hutchingo, Ross Township Supervisor TUESDAY, DECEMBER 5, 2023

PETERS PRESSES FOR TRANSPARENCY ON POTENTIAL IMPACTS OF POSTAL SERVICE'S NETWORK PLAN

WASHINGTON, DC- U.S. Senator Gary Peters (MI), Chairman of the Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs Committee, is pressing the United States Postal Service (USPS) to provide transparency on the potential impacts of its Network Plan on delivery service and communities. In a letter, Peters requested details and analyses of the full scope and associated impacts of the Postal Service's plans, which include changes to some facilities. Peters raised concerns about the pace of these changes, and called on the Postal Service to provide full transparency on its long-term plans to ensure that any changes will not harm delivery service. Peters also urged the Postal Service to fully cooperate with ongoing, independent oversight efforts by the Postal Regulatory Commission (PRC) and USPS Office of Inspector General.

"In line with the Postal Service's mission of reliably serving every community, it is essential to ensure full transparency about these plans and ensure any changes will not adversely impact service," **wrote Senator Peters.** "It is essential that USPS study and disclose details about the impacts of any changes, including impacts on service. I urge the Postal Service to fully study the impacts of early facility changes before moving forward with plans."

Peters has championed efforts to protect the Postal Service and its 250-year tradition of delivery service to all Americans. Peters authored and led passage of a historic-bipartisan-postal-service-reform-act) to set the Postal Service on a more sustainable financial footing and support the goal of providing long-term reliable service across the country. The law made the first major reforms to the Postal Service in more than 15 years, including requiring six-day delivery.

The text of the letter is copied below and available https://www.hsgac.senate.gov/library/files/peters-letter-on-usps-network/).

Dear Postmaster General DeJoy,

I write to request details about the U.S. Postal Service's (USPS) planned and ongoing implementation of changes to its network, including additional information on the scope of these plans and their associated impacts. I urge the Postal Service to fully study the impacts of its plans, provide transparency, and comply with oversight from the Postal Regulatory Commission (PRC) and USPS Office of Inspector General (OIG). In line with the Postal Service's mission of reliably serving every community, it is essential to ensure full transparency about these plans and ensure any changes will not adversely impact service.

USPS previewed potential changes to network in its ten-year strategic plan ("Delivering for America") and subsequent communications. Since then, USPS has gradually released additional details about a long-term plan for changes to its nationwide processing and delivery operations network (hereinafter "the Network Plan"), and has begun to implement changes including moving processing operations within and between facilities. The plan includes moving local processing operations in some areas from "Delivery Units" (often colocated with post offices) into new and more centralized "Sorting and Delivery Centers," as well as transferring some operations at regional facilities (particularly package processing) to nearby facilities, with the stated goal of improving efficiency and service. USPS has said this plan will not entail closure of post offices or result in employee layoffs, and has committed to not reducing any retail services.

USPS indicated it would study and continuously monitor the impacts of initial changes before moving forward with the plan. However, USPS has already moved forward with changes to over 25 facilities and is studying more than 160 facilities for future changes. These changes are occurring at an accelerated pace, with new details emerging intermittently for USPS customers and

employees. I am concerned about the pace of these changes and urge USPS to provide full transparency on its plans moving forward. It is essential that USPS study and disclose details about the impacts of any changes, including impacts on service. I urge the Postal Service to fully study the impacts of early facility changes before moving forward with plans. I also urge USPS to fully cooperate with oversight of its network plans, including the PRC's and OIG's independent inquiries.

I request that USPS respond to the following questions by February 5, 2024, to provide additional transparency on the Network Plan and its impacts:

- 1. Please explain in detail how USPS has assessed the projected service impacts of these network changes. USPS has said it holistically evaluated various factors and data prior to executing each facility change. How is the Postal Service studying potential or projected service impacts before execution of each facility change?
 - Please provide details on any data that support the service projections.
 Explain in detail which data USPS has analyzed prior to executing changes and provide examples.
- 2. Please explain how much time USPS has taken to evaluate actual service impacts at facilities where USPS implemented changes. USPS indicated that it has collected service performance data at facility sites after implementing changes. Please send available service performance data for implemented sites.
 - USPS implemented 14 Sorting and Delivery Center (S&DC) facilities by June 2023, and 7 more by September (3 months later). It appears the time between rounds of implemented sites is too short to draw statistically meaningful conclusions about the extent of the service impacts. Why has USPS moved forward with additional rounds of S&DC implementation, before receiving more service data to make conclusions about past rounds?
- 3. USPS has stated the overall goal of this plan is to achieve service excellence and financial sustainability. How is USPS calculating any associated financial impacts of these facility changes (new costs and savings), and how is it measuring projections against results? Please explain the methodology used and factors analyzed.

- 4. Why has USPS not released a full list of facilities under review for possible future changes (including for S&DCs, Local Processing Centers, and Regional Processing & Distribution Centers)?
- a. Please provide a full list of all facilities USPS is targeting for implementation in 2024, including those still under review, and expected timelines for continued study.
- 5. Please provide a complete list of all impact studies USPS has completed on its Network Plan as a whole, including service impacts, community impacts, and employee impacts.
- 6. In deciding where to move forward with plans, USPS has conducted reviews of potential facility sites, considering factors such as delivery route impacts, employee commute times, sequence of mail and package flows, staffing impacts, and financial rigor. Please provide a list of all factors USPS has studied prior to moving forward with changes.
- 7. How has USPS assessed the Network Plan's potential and actual impacts on employees? Please list any employee conditions USPS expects to change, as well as impact assessments USPS has completed.
 - USPS has committed that there will be no employee layoffs as part of its plan. Does the Network Plan assume any net impact on job numbers due to the planned changes (compared to status quo), including jobs reduced by attrition?
 - Changes associated with S&DCs may alter local employees' commute to work. What are the average changes in commute time for employees, and what are the outliers (range)?
- 8. USPS asserts it has communicated regularly with employee groups about its plans. It is important to involve employees in discussions of tentative plans, before such plans are final. What is the earliest notification USPS provides to local employees about a potential facility change?
 - USPS is currently evaluating more than 100 new S&DC locations. Has USPS involved employee groups in the evaluation process for these potential changes? Will USPS commit to sharing early lists of potential changes and incorporating employee groups' feedback?
- 9. USPS has stated that as individual facility work progresses, it may be prudent to change plans if unanticipated events develop. How is USPS evaluating the need to change plans? Would USPS stop progression of the

1/8/24, 10:43 AM

Peters Presses for Transparency on Potential Impacts of Postal Service's Network Plan - Committee on Homeland Security & Gov...

Network Plan and reassess if it observes unintended adverse impacts on service, customers, or employees?

###